College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

March 25, 2002
Revised
Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Kathy Burleson, Dick Poppele, Kathie Peterson, Jane Phillips, John Anderson, Stu Goldstein, Margaret Chen, Tom Soulen, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the March 11 meeting were approved. 

Announcements
Since we didn’t have time for announcements at our March  11 meeting, we spent the bulk of the meeting catching up.

1.  John Anderson reported that he had attended an Admissions meeting during which it was suggested that CBS use a more “holistic” approach to the review of first year students.  The combination of using a high AAR score with the early submission date (Dec. 15) to guarantee admission worked well for us and we ended up with a good group of students.  Unfortunately since CLA requires a lower AAR score, they were able to fill their freshman class with early admits and there was no space for students applying later.  CLA is worried that if student numbers decrease they may need to lower the AAR threshold, so instead Admissions asked CBS to consider a more holistic approach for early admission that is based on criteria beyond AAR scores.  A potential  problem involves communicating with high school counselors if AAR thresholds vary.  Having a higher AAR threshold means that the class fills with students with high academic performance but they may not be a very diverse group.  Members asked what criteria are considered for the holistic review.  John replied this includes an evaluation of the high school, letters of recommendation from teachers and staff, a personal statement from the student, etc.  Kathie Peterson added that personal statements and letters are very important for students applying for honors.  Jane Phillips suggested that if CLA’s freshman class filled with these early admits, then the bar is set too low; they need to raise the AAR threshold.  Kathie stated that changing to this holistic review would be quite labor-intensive and more Admissions staff would have to be hired to evaluate all of the documentation submitted.  Dick Poppele suggested that each college should be able to set a level for its elite students but not to admit the entire class from this group.  John mentioned 150 students or about 40% of the proposed freshman class for next year in CBS has been confirmed.  

CBS does not have appropriate programs to admit students who are less prepared for college.  When members asked about the MST/SEAM program, Kathie Peterson reminded them that that program was designed for students with  strong academic backgrounds. 

2. John reported that Admissions is concerned about the lack of funding for Merit Scholarships.  The University ranks last in the Big 10 for providing these and Indiana, for example,  provides six times as many as we do.  John said that we offer a pittance compared to other schools.

3.  John stated that the yield rate for admissions (the percentage of students enrolling in CBS versus the number actually admitted) is only about 33% compared to about 50% for other colleges.  This obviously will vary between colleges since CHE, for example, has almost no competition from other Minnesota schools.  Kathie Peterson suggested that we compare our yield rate with that of students in basic science in IT.  

4.  The Freshman Fair will be held at Earle Brown Center April 5.  Erin Macki is advertising this event to various CBS organizations.  There will be a dinner following the Fair that will require confirmation from those attending.  John stated that it will be important for perspective students to receive personal phone calls from faculty.  He has sent lists to appropriate departments and requests that such calls be made prior to the fair.  As of March 15, 161 students have confirmed that they will enter CBS while our target number is 300.  Janet Schottel asked what would happen if we did too good a job of selling CBS and we ended up with 400 students?  Jane Phillips added that the University of Wisconsin Regents shut off admissions due to budgetary problems and we may  get an influx of their students.

5.  Tuition provides a significant revenue stream.  If classes get smaller this compounds budgetary issues.  John listed several budgetary problems.


a.  There has been an overrun for the MCB building of $3.6 million which  CBS owes.  Jane suggested that this is not really due to an overrun, but to improvements to the facility which are more expensive.


b.   Taxing common goods.  Because of IMG, Central Administration no longer has resources for libraries and classrooms and is requesting 3.75% of each unit’s revenue exclusive of sponsored funds.  This amounts to $20 million base that will be taxed.


c.  Graduate student stipends.  Apparently there are different stipends for TAs recruited from outside CBS for the General Biology Program amounting in some cases to a 30% differential.  This affects students in EEB and Conservation Biology.  About $0.3 million is needed to equalize these.


d.  For reallocation CBS has to supply $0.2 million for President Yudof’s FY 2001-02 budget plan.

e.  Other issues include fringe benefit increases, start up funding and lab renovations for new faculty, pre-health advising office and insurance based on space.

6.  John reported that recent changes in ECAS involved dropping cross-listings for several courses.  Affected are Biol/ES 1051: Biol designator inactivated; EEB/Geo 4601:  he has requested that Geo be inactivated; BioC/Chem 5527, 5528, and 5530 are not currently cross-listed in ECAS.  John asked whether we can change the ECAS entry for 5xxx courses so that the primary audience is undergraduates.  Only courses with numbers 4xxx or less are included in the  course guide.  John asked who should be contacted so that this can be changed.  Kathie Peterson replied that Sue VanVoorhis is probably the best person to contact.  Kathie cautioned that the course description should match that of the undergraduate catalog.  John volunteered to write a memo draft to Ms. VanVoorhis and asked Janet Schottel to look it over.

7.  Kathie reported that registration for summer begins April 9 and for fall 2002, it begins April 11.

8.  Kathie reminded members that the Undergraduate Research Symposium will be May 1 and she would like to have faculty involved.  Also members are urged to mark their calendars for graduation May 18.

Old business.

a.  Physics survey.  Janet reported that she sent recommendations for revision to Ken Heller who will assemble these into a revised questionnaire form.  Heller asks that each department  select five faculty and provide names and contact phone numbers.  These should be given to Janet who will forward them to Heller.  Jane Phillips suggested that TAs from selected courses like Biochemistry, Cell Biology and the Neural Science lab also be asked to participate in filling out the survey.

b.  Cross-listing.  Janet distributed a revised memo regarding the use of course designators.  She stated that we need to a have a consistent approach so that we can tell faculty what rationale is used to discourage cross-listing.  She wondered whether we should confine the discussion to its use in CBS or consider it on the whole campus.  Stu Goldstein suggested that we should first focus on uniformity in CBS but members agreed that the issue certainly goes beyond our college.  Model 1involves using the Biol designator for the 1xxx General Biology courses and for other biology courses that are not discipline specific.  Discipline-specific designators would be used for all other courses offered by departments involved in CBS undergraduate majors.  Model 2 extends the use of the Biol designator for organismal  and core courses that are required for CBS majors at the 1xxx-4xxx level.  Model 3 is  a hybrid of the other two models, but Kathie stated that she sees little to recommend it.   Both Animal Physiology Biol 3211 and Animal Diversity (Biol 2005) are in limbo since they have no departmental home.  Jane reported that Bob Sterner is looking for faculty to teach these courses but it is not promising.  Members agreed that all of our courses deserved a departmental home.
The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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